Transformational Leadership

Renewing Fundamental Values and Achieving New Relationships in Health Care

> MARY K. KOHLES, RN, MSW WILLIAM G. BAKER, JR., MD BARBARA A. DONAHO, RN, MA



Dedicated in memory of Brian Schenk, whose leadership and vision were an inspiration to all who knew him

About the Authors

Mary K. Kohles, RN, MSW, is the deputy director of the national program, Strengthening Hospital Nursing: A Program to Improve Patient Care (SHNP). The SHNP grant is cosponsored by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation and the Pew Charitable Trusts with direction and technical assistance provided by Children's Research Institute, Inc., All Children's Hospital, St. Petersburg, Florida. Ms. Kohles is also the deputy director for the national program, Ladders in Nursing Careers (LINC) funded by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation with direction and technical assistance provided by the Greater New York Hospital Foundation, Inc., New York City.

Before joining the grant in 1988, Ms. Kohles held administrative positions, nursing and operations, at Bellin Hospital, Green Bay, Wisconsin, and University of Wisconsin Hospital and Clinics, Madison. She has held critical care staff and management positions in community, university, and military settings.

Ms. Kohles has experience in health care planning and policy at community and state levels. She has presented and published information related to SHNP, including organizational culture transitions, work and role design, continuity of care delivery systems, and linkages that promote integration of the health care system with the community and educational institutions. She has served as a volunteer for community development projects relating to building a healthier community status in St. Petersburg, Florida.

Ms. Kohles received a BSN from Mount Marty College, Yankton, South Dakota, and an MSW from the University of Nebraska, Lincoln.

William G. Baker, Jr., MD, is vice-president of medical services at Piedmont Hospital (a member of the Promina Health System) in Atlanta. He is also an associate with Hunter Group, a health care consulting firm in St. Petersburg, Florida. Previously he was medical director at St. Anthony's Hospital in St. Petersburg, Florida.

Dr. Baker moved to St. Petersburg in 1968 to join the St. Petersburg Medical Clinic, where he practiced consulting gastroenterology for 25 years,

X About the Authors

with clinical privileges at all the major hospitals in St. Petersburg. During this time, he served as president of the St. Petersburg Medical Clinic and as chief of staff and governing board member of St. Anthony's Hospital. He was also a clinical associate professor of Medicine at the University of South Florida.

Dr. Baker has presented and published numerous articles in his medical specialty. His recent presentations and publications are in the areas of quality (value) improvement, organizational development, organizational soul, and the leadership role for physicians in health care systems. He has served as president of the Florida Gastroenterological Association and was founding president of the Florida Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy. He was active in the St. Petersburg community, serving as president of the St. Petersburg High School PTSA, St. Thomas Church warden, and president of the St. Petersburg Free Clinic.

Dr. Baker graduated from Emory University School of Medicine as a member of Phi Beta Kappa and Alpha Omega Alpha, the honorary medical society. He received his specialty training at the Massachusetts General Hospital and the New York Hospital Cornell Medical Center.

Barbara A. Donaho, RN, MA, FAAN, is the director of the national program, Strengthening Hospital Nursing: A Program to Improve Patient Care (SHNP). The SHNP grant is cosponsored by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation and the Pew Charitable Trusts with direction and technical assistance provided by Children's Research Institute, Inc., All Children's Hospital, St. Petersburg, Florida. She previously was president/CEO of St. Anthony's Hospital and Health Care Center in St. Petersburg, Florida.

Before joining St. Anthony's, Ms. Donaho was the vice-president for nursing and patient care at Shands Hospital at the University of Florida. Gainesville. She held corporate-level positions at Sisters of Mercy Health Corporation, Farmington Hills, Michigan, and executive level positions at Hartford Hospital, Hartford, Connecticut, and Abbott-Northwestern Hospital, Minneapolis. She had the honor of being the first nurse member of the American Hospital Association board of directors, Ms. Donaho has served as a commissioner of the Joint Commission on Accreditation of Health Care Organizations (JCAHO) representing the American Hospital Association, and she chaired the American Hospital Association's Council on Nursing. She was a member of the board of governors, Cathedral Healthcare System, Newark, New Jersey, and a member of the board of trustees, Catherine McAuley Health System, Ann Arbor, Michigan. She is currently a trustee for Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, and the Sisters of Providence Health System, Seattle, Washington. She received the distinguished alumnus of the year award from Johns Hopkins University, the trustee award from the American Hospital Association, and the 1992 quality award from the Society for Healthcare Planning and Marketing, Santa Barbara, California.

Ms. Donaho holds a BSN degree from Johns Hopkins University and an MA from the University of Chicago. She has held faculty appointments at the University of Michigan, the University of Minnesota, and Boston University. She is a member and past president of the American Organization of Nurse Executives, and will assume the presidency of the American Academy of Nurses in the fall of 1995. She is a member of the fellows of the American Academy of Nurses and Johnson & Johnson-Wharton Fellows Program. She has presented and published information relating to SHNP and lectured extensively on management and organizational change with a continuing focus on multidisciplinary patient care delivery systems.

Contributors

Sharon Aadalen, RN, PhD, consortium director, Health BOND, and associate professor, School of Nursing, Mankato State University, Mankato, Minnesota

Rhonda Anderson, RN, MPA, CNAA, vice-president, patient operations, Hartford Hospital, Hartford, Connecticut

Marianne D. Araujo, RN, MSN, senior manager, Ernst and Young Midwest, Park Ridge, Illinois

Arlene Austinson, RN, MN, assistant administrator, nursing and patient care services, Providence Portland Medical Center, Portland, Oregon

Wendy L. Baker, RN, MS, staff associate, Office of the Senior Associate Director, University of Michigan Hospital, Ann Arbor, Michigan

Alan M. Barstow, PhD, Barstow & Associates, Philadelphia

Susan Beck, RN, PhD, project director, University Hospital's Program to Improve Patient Care, and nurse researcher, University Hospital/University of Utah, Salt Lake City

Chris Beebe, member, board of trustees, Northeast Health Consortium, Rockport, Maine

George W. Belsey, MBA, chairman/CEO, Air Methods Corporation, Denver International Airport, Englewood, Colorado (former executive director, University Hospital/University of Utah, Salt Lake City)

Marjorie Beyers, RN, PhD, FAAN, SHNP National Advisory Committee member; co-project director, SHNP project, Mercy Health Services, Farmington

xiv Contributors

Hills, Michigan; and executive director, American Organization of Nurse Executives, Chicago

Brad Brown, vice-president, management information systems, Tallahassee Memorial Regional Medical Center, Tallahassee, Florida

Colleen Burch, RN, assistant head nurse, neurology, urology, ENT, gynecology, and pediatric unit, Providence Portland Medical Center, Portland, Oregon

Mark A. Burzynski, president/CEO, Yellowstone Community Health Plan, Billings, Montana (former CFO, Saint Vincent Hospital and Health Center, Billings, and the SHNP project, Montana Consortium for Excellence in Health Care, Billings)

Joe Caroselli, CEO, Idaho Elk's Rehabilitation Hospital, Boise, Idaho

Martin P. Charns, DBA, SHNP National Advisory Committee member and director, Management Decision & Research Center, Health Services Research and Development Service, Department of Veterans Affairs, Boston

Mark Chastang, president/CEO, East Orange General Hospital, East Orange, New Jersey (former executive director, District of Columbia Hospital, Washington, DC)

Joyce C. Clifford, RN, MSN, FAAN, SHNP National Advisory Committee member and vice-president, nursing, and nurse-in-chief, Beth Israel Hospital, Boston

Annette Compton, director of volunteers, St. Luke's Regional Medical Center, Boise, Idaho

Pamela Copeland, JD, risk manager and acting director for legal risk services, District of Columbia General Hospital, Washington, DC

Edward E. Dahlberg, president, St. Luke's Regional Medical Center, Boise, Idaho

Paula Delahanty, RN, director, quality management department, Penobscot Bay Medical Center, Rockport, Maine (former project director, Integrated Care System, Northeast Health Consortium, Rockport, Maine)

Joan M. Lartin-Drake, RN, PhD, project director, Horizons—Partnership in Patient Care, University Hospitals/Pennsylvania State University at The Milton S. Hershey Medical Center, Hershey, Pennsylvania

Contributors

Marie J. Driever, RN, PhD, co-project director, redesign and improvement for patient care delivery, and assistant director, nursing for quality research, Providence Portland Medical Center, Portland, Oregon

Laura J. Duprat, RN, MS, MPH, project director, integrated clinical practice, Beth Israel Hospital, Boston, Massachusetts

Shirley Edwards, RN, acting associate administrator, nursing, District of Columbia General Hospital, Washington, DC

Stephen S. Entman, MD, professor/vice-chair, obstetrics and gynecology, Vanderbilt University Hospital, Nashville

Geraldene Felton, RN, EdD, FAAN, SHNP National Advisory Committee member and professor/dean, College of Nursing, University of Iowa, Iowa City, Iowa

Dominick L. Flarey, PhD, MBA, RN, CCNAA, administrator/COO, Youngstown Osteopathic Hospital, Youngstown, Ohio; and executive consultant, Coopers & Lybrand Consulting, Chicago and Niles, Ohio

Linda Fleury, human resource analyst, MeritCare Health System, Fargo, North Dakota

Edward J. Foley, regional vice-president, Hospital Council of Southern California, Center of Health Resources, Santa Ana, California

Wayne R. Frieders, vice-president, human resources, St. Luke's Regional Medical Center, Boise, Idaho

Susan R. Goldsmith, MS, project coordinator, Community of Patient Care Leaders, Harbor-UCLA Medical Center, Torrance, California

Winifred M. Hageman, SHNP National Advisory Committee member and principal, The Umbdenstock-Hageman Partnership, Seattle

Ruth B. Hanson, RN, MA, project director, Reaching In, Reaching Out, and Reaching Beyond, MeritCare Hospital, Fargo, North Dakota

Evelyn G. Hartigan, RN, EdD, associate administrator, patient care services, University Hospital/University of Utah, Salt Lake City

Al Herzog, MD, vice-president, medical affairs, Hartford Hospital, Hartford, Connecticut

XVI Contributors

Nancy J. Higgerson, RN, MA, SHNP National Advisory Committee member and vice-president, nursing, the Moses H. Cone Memorial Hospital, Greensboro, North Carolina

Peggy W. Hughes, JD, secretary, board of directors, Tallahassee Memorial Regional Medical Center, Tallahassee, Florida

Barbara Hunt, RN, nurse manager, pediatric emergency room and pediatric outpatient department, District of Columbia General Hospital, Washington, DC

Carolyn T. Hunt, RN, MS, associate vice-president, patient care services, Liberty Medical Center, Baltimore

Gloria Jacks, RN, assistant director, Unit Two West, National Rehabilitation Hospital, Washington, DC

Howard Jessamy, chair, advisory committee for the Patient-Centered Care Delivery System, District of Columbia Hospital Association, Washington, DC

Lawrence T. Johnson, MD, medical director, District of Columbia General Hospital, Washington, DC

Maryalice Jordan-Marsh, RN, PhD, director, nursing research, Community of Patient Care Leaders, Harbor-UCLA Medical Center, Torrance, California

Toni H. Kaeding, RN, MSA, project director, Vermont Nursing Initiative, Montpelier, Vermont

Fran Kauffman, RN, nurse manager, orthopedic/urology unit, District of Columbia General Hospital, Washington, DC

Alan Kinne, administrator, Knox Center for Long-Term Care, a division of Penobscot Bay Medical Center; and member, steering committee, Integrated Care System, Northeast Health Consortium, Rockport, Maine

Cheryl Kinnear, RN, BSN, project manager, University Hospital's Program to Improve Patient Care, University Hospital/University of Utah, Salt Lake City

John F. Lathrop, PhD, director, Strategic Insights, Los Altos, California

Sharon A. Lee, RN, MBA, vice-president, patient care services, St. Luke's Regional Medical Center, Boise, Idaho

Contributors xvii

Richard W. Lindsay, MD, SHNP National Advisory Committee member and professor of medicine, and head, Division of Geriatric Medicine, School of Medicine, University of Virginia, Charlottesville, Virginia

Elaine A. LoGuidice, RN, MSN, CNAA, project director, Patient-Centered Care Delivery System, District of Columbia General Hospital, Washington, DC

Richard Lopez, MD, director, substance abuse program, District of Columbia Hospital, Washington, DC

Ginger Malone, RN, MSN, project director, "INNOVATION—The Nature of Change," and nurse leader and consultant, community care and case management, Abbott-Northwestern Hospital, Minneapolis

William D. Manahan, MD, medical director, quality assurance, Immanuel-St. Joseph's Hospital, Mankato, Minnesota

Michael Marby, administrative sergeant, hospital police, District of Columbia Hospital, Washington, DC

Lynne Meredith Mattison, MHA, consortium project director, the Montana Consortium for Excellence in Health Care, Billings, Montana

Annette J. McBeth, RN, MS, vice-president, Immanuel-St. Joseph's Hospital, Mankato, Minnesota

John Meehan, president/CEO, Hartford Hospital, Hartford, Connecticut

Cassandra Morgan, RN, director, medical nursing, and acting director, nursing education, District of Columbia General Hospital, Washington, DC

Thomas C. Mroczkowski, vice-president/COO, Hackley Hospital, Muskegon, Michigan

Ann Murchland, RN, clinical specialist, department of maternal child health, District of Columbia General Hospital, Washington, DC

Connie Murphy, project coordinator, patient driven care project, Mercy Hospital and Medical Center, Chicago

Peggy J. Nazarey, RN, MSN, director, nursing, and project director, Community of Patient Care Leaders, Harbor-UCLA Medical Center, Torrance, California

Susan Neves, LMSW, geriatric facilitator, Northeast Health Integrated Care System, Northeast Health Consortium, Rockport, Maine

xviii Contributors

Anne Payne, RN, EdD, associate dean/chair, department of nursing, Boise State University, Boise, Idaho

Nikki Polis, RN, PhD, project director, University Hospitals' SHNP Project, University Hospitals of Cleveland, Cleveland

Hank Primas, associate director, environmental services, District of Columbia General Hospital, Washington, DC

Nellie C. Robinson, RN, MS, assistant executive director, patient care services, Howard University Hospital, Washington, DC (former associate administrator, nursing, District of Columbia General Hospital, Washington, DC)

John A. Romas, MPh, JAR and Associates, Mankato, Minnesota

James E. Sauer, Jr., SHNP National Advisory Committee member and senior vice-president/director, Health Care Division, Alexander & Alexander of California, Inc., Pasadena, California

Betty Sayers, MS, group facilitator, Reaching In, Reaching Out, and Reaching Beyond, MeritCare Health System, Fargo, North Dakota

Debra L. Scammon, PhD, professor, College of Business, University of Utah, Salt Lake City

Winifred H. Schmeling, RN, PhD, FAAN, project director, Program to Improve Patient Care, Tallahassee Memorial Regional Medical Center, Tallahassee, Florida

Brian Schrenk, vice-president, St. Luke's Regional Medical Center, Boise, Idaho

Kathryn Schweer, RN, PhD, dean, academic affairs, Allen College of Nursing, Waterloo, Iowa (former dean of Mankato State University School of Nursing, Mankato, Minnesota)

Paula V. Siler, RN, MS, director, professional practice affairs-nursing, and co-project director, Community of Patient Care Leaders, Harbor-UCLA Medical Center, Torrance, California

Robert I. Siver, vice-president, managed care, All Children's Hospital, St. Petersburg, Florida

Jackie A. Smith, PhD, project manager, University Hospital's Program to Improve Patient Care, University Hospital/University of Utah, Salt Lake City

Contributors

Joanne Smith, RN, facilitator and case coordinator, medical, surgical, and orthopedic unit, Penobscot Bay Medical Center, Rockport, Maine

Lloyd Smith, executive vice-president, MeritCare Health System, and president/CEO, MeritCare Hospital, Fargo, North Dakota

Rachel Smith, RN, MS, former cochair, Patient-Centered Hospital Environment Subcommittee, and former director, nursing education, District of Columbia General Hospital, Washington, DC

William Sonterre, vice-president, acute care systems, Allina Health System, Minneapolis

Bert Sperry, RN, nurse manager, respiratory and medical units, Providence Portland Medical Center, Portland, Oregon

Judy L. Spinella, RN, MBA, director/COO, Vanderbilt University Hospital, Nashville

Nathan Stark, JD, chair, SHNP National Advisory Committee, and president, National Academy of Social Insurance, Washington, DC

Cheryl B. Stetler, RN, PhD, FAAN, project director/director of clinical practice, Patient-Centered Redesign, Hartford Hospital, Hartford, Connecticut

Joni S. Stright, senior vice-president, McCall Memorial Hospital, McCall, Idaho

Jeanette Ullery, RN, consortium project director, the Rural Connection: Linking for Healthier Communities, St. Luke's Regional Medical Center, Boise, Idaho

Norman B. Urmy, executive director, Vanderbilt University Hospital and the Vanderbilt Clinic, Nashville

Bruce L. Van Cleave, MD, vice-president, professional services, and co-project director, SHNP project, Mercy Health Services, Farmington Hills, Michigan

William Zuber, director, occupational therapy and physical therapy department, Penobscot Bay Medical Center, Rockport, Maine (former facilitator, stroke resource group, Integrated Care System, Northeast Health Consortium, Rockport, Maine)

Preface

Health care professionals have always articulated the goal of quality patient care, but when the financing mechanisms changed, survival became the major influencer in decision making.

Some of the most dramatic changes in health delivery began with the passage of Medicare followed by the diagnosis-related group (DRG) categorization payment structure. The latter legislative action focused attention on costs and resulted in dramatic decreases in length of stay as the initial response to cost cutting.

Acknowledgment that all departments of the hospital generated expenses that needed to be controlled resulted in across-the-board budget reduction. Throughout this era of health care history, the cost controls were departmentally driven, resulting in decreasing labor budgets but seldom changing the systems of work.

Concepts of quality management from industrial settings began to appear in hospital literature and the focus gradually shifted from cost control to problem solving with the expectation that hospital departments would identify their problems and solve them. The early efforts continued to be primarily departmentally driven. Recognition that high-quality patient care and successful expense control depended on collaboration among departments moved the problem-solving process into interdepartmental approaches.

New concerns about quality and impact on community health status again changed the focus, and the introduction of the concept of outcome measurement and management became prevalent. The goal of hospital leadership was redefined to managing processes of care cost-effectively while achieving desired outcomes.

Over the past seven years, the authors have been involved in Strengthening Hospital Nursing: A Program to Improve Patient Care. This program has provided the authors the opportunity to follow organizations as they institute changes in order to achieve their stated goals. Some of the profound changes that have occurred are described within the text of the chapters. The **Preface**

willingness of management to acknowledge that leadership is a shared accountability, and that leadership comes from many diverse locations in an organization when management opens the decision-making processes to all, was evident at all the grantees' sites. Transformational leadership speaks to creating a new organization that results in the alignment of personal, organizational, and community goals. When accomplished, everyone has achieved recognition as a valued individual, everyone has learned the skills of challenging and questioning the present reality, and everyone has the opportunity to take their place as leaders in order to build a stronger, more humanistic health care delivery system.

When the new collective leadership clarifies its vision, opens its doors to consumer input, and recognizes the value of holistic care, it will then begin to address the needs for ambulatory health care with the emphasis on wellness and prevention. This transition is currently under way and will require leadership to address the issues of wellness and prevention on a higher conceptual plane, exchanging single organization's benefit concept to a communitywide benefit. Leadership must create a collaborative model that builds on the valuable contribution that all community organizations should and can make for the community's welfare.

Transformational Leadership: Renewing Fundamental Values and Achieving New Relationships in Health Care provides the reader with insights on how managers are working toward this level of achievement in transforming leadership, thus transforming the systems of health care for the benefit of the people served.

Barbara A. Donaho, RN, MA, FAAN
Director, Strengthening Hospital Nursing Program

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to express thanks to Marshall Lucas, administrative assistant, SHNP National Program Office, for his consistent review of many versions of the manuscript and for his untiring support and constant and useful suggestions.

Thanks also are extended to SHNP project directors, codirectors, and other project staff, including evaluation and support staff, for attentiveness to multiple requests for information. They possess the "spirit" and energy needed for transformation described in this book. It is their belief, respect, and trust that often provided motivation to liberate leadership and organizational potentials to realize desired opportunities for patients and their families.

The authors would like to give special thanks to the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation and the Pew Charitable Trusts program, financial, and evaluation staffs and boards of trustees for their constant support and belief in the national program. With their commitment to finding new ways—the best ways—of bringing about a fundamential change in health care delivery, SHNP was able to demonstrate that care of patients can be strengthened through institutionwide collaborative efforts of all disciplines at all levels of an organization.

The authors would like to recognize the American Hospital Publishing staff for accepting the challenge of articulating transformation. Although the authors realize it takes the talent of many people working behind the scenes to publish a book, we particularly are grateful for the efforts and support of Brian Schenk, Richard Hill, Audrey Kaufman, and Linda Conheady. Of these individuals, we are especially grateful for Brian's vision and leadership. He believed that individuals who want to achieve an improved health care delivery system will benefit from the insights of those who have experienced the challenges and rewards of actual transformation of leadership styles.

xxiv Acknowledgments

Finally, the authors would like to thank patients, their families, and the communities served by those leaders and organizations represented in this book; it is for them that we have learned to be attentive to the soul of our institutions and all stakeholders and have formed new relationships to realize opportunities in achieving value-driven outcomes and fulfill our personal and organizational destiny.

Introduction

The concepts presented throughout this book are related to the role of leaders in transforming an organization to:

- Deliver improved value
- · Identify and realize opportunities
- Form new and improved existing relationships
- Align with its destiny
- · Care for its soul

Although there are many processes that organizations can use to transform operations, this book does not espouse any particular method of change. Transformed organizations have similar experiences and common outcomes regardless of the change method used.

The authors have been fortunate in having outstanding health care leaders, including those in the national program Strengthening Hospital Nursing: A Program to Improve Patient Care (SHNP), an initiative jointly sponsored by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation and the Pew Charitable Trusts, participate in the writing of this book as contributors. Chief executive officers, chief operating officers, chief financial officers, nurse executives, and other hospital and health care system executive leaders and consultants from many areas, including information systems and human resources, share personal experiences within their institutions and communities. Board of trustee members provide insights from experiences with change processes and offer opinions regarding new responsibilities as a result of those processes. Physicians comment on their "Ah ha" experiences and how their role or attitude changed with involvement in interactive and interdisciplinary processes. Their comments and observations illustrate the principles and applications of transformational leadership. It is the wealth of experience represented by these leaders, presented within the framework of actual transformation of a variety of institutions using a wide spectrum of change processes, that forms the basis of this book.